PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 2nd OCTOBER 2018
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)

Mr J Scade
Mr E Chapman
	Mr R Lupton
Mr B Biggs
	Mr T Woolven
Mr A Mathieson

	
	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Parish Cllr: Mr A Green and Mrs W Palmer
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	140/18
141/18
142/18
143/18
144/18
145/18
146/18
147/18
148/18
149/18
150/18
151/18
152/18
153/18
154/18
155/18


	Members of the Public: Mrs S Langley and Mr H Rayner
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There were no members of the public present.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 4th SEPTEMBER 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of 4th September 2018 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Directional Sign The directional sign at the corner of LML/A25 was now in situ. Only the materials had been charged by a local resident who had undertaken the repairs.

Askew Bridge The Council had not heard anything further from T&MBC on the Askew Bridge site. The Chairman had written on 8th September asking when the site was to be vacated.

Platt Woods The Council had agreed that the Chairman of the Platt Woods committee should be a Parish Councillor. A letter and email had been sent to the current Chairman of the committee to explain the decision made. The Council had not received any response to the letter. 
Car Park at SHF It was agreed that due to the recent response from KCC, this project should be looked at again with the addition of two soakaways. As this project would be in excess of £25,000 this would have to go via the Procurement procedure and the work would be published on the government’s Contract Finder website. Cllr Mathieson was going through the process literature and would report back in due course.

County Cllr Rayner said that if the Council was agreeable then he would be able to offer £2,000 from his Member’s Grant in the 2019 financial year. He said that it would be wise to submit the grant form at the Clerk’s earliest convenience.

RESOLVED that Cllr Rayner’s offer be accepted and the Clerk to complete the application.

The Chairman said that there were remaining chippings that could be used to infill the ruts in the car park. A working party to be arranged.
Allotments Cllr Mathieson had attended a training day on allotment management. He advised that Platt’s allotment agreement should be revised and the allotments needed to be re-measured. It was not a legal requirement for Platt PC to supply water to these allotments. Cllr Biggs said that one of the allotment holders had commented that if the vacant allotments were in a usable condition he might have taken another one. Clerk to investigate.
Bona Vacantia County Cllr Harry Rayner had been contacted by the Infrastructural Department at KCC enquiring about the history of the piece of land at Minter’s Orchard. Mr Rayner was hopeful that a deal between the Bona Vacantia and the PC could be made. Clerk to write to KCC advising that Platt PC had registered an interest to purchase the land.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Councillor Harry Rayner informed the Council about the Local Plan. A statistical calculation error had been made when calculating forward forming households. It had stated that 200 to 300,000 houses would be required. This figure had been amended to 80,000. This error would have a huge impact on BG Garden City. 
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS

18/02228/TNCA Glebe House Comp Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NR

Sycamore (A) - to fell, Sycamore (B) - re-pollard, Group of Hollies (C) - to fell, Sycamores x2 (D) - to fell, trim two yews to hedge height (E) and to reduce hollies (F)

17/02867/FL Hillview Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8LZ

Single storey rear infill extension

Application Withdrawn

18/02108/TNCA Patchways Potash Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NL

T1 Yew - Reduce whole crown by approximately 30% (2-3m)

Application Withdrawn

18/02140/FL Land Adjacent To Cob Cottage Basted Lane Crouch Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8PZ

Erection of a new 5 bedroom detached residential dwelling and 3 bay car port/garage

18/02137/FL Harpwood Residential Home Seven Mile Lane Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7RY

Demolition of existing care home building (use class C2) and erection of a replacement care home (use class C2) with associated car parking, refuse and external landscaping

18/02138/FL Land Adjacent To Cob Cottage Basted Lane Crouch Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8PZ

Erection of a new 5 bedroom detached residential dwelling with basement and 3 bay car port/garage

18/02015/FL Beechin Wood Farm Beechinwood Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent
Conversion of the existing water tower into residential use. Demolition of the existing commercial buildings and the construction of 4no. new detached residential dwellings and detached garage. New vehicle crossover onto the site with alterations to the landscaping.
18/02172/FL Brambledown 7 Windmill Park Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SY Removal of condition 3 (obscure glass) pursuant to planning permission TM/17/00276/FL (Revised roof design, including formation of additional dormer windows, further to planning permission reference TM/16/01429/FL dated 30 August 2016 for demolition of existing dwelling and rebuild new proposed)
PLANNING APPROVALS 

18/01053/FL Otford Tool And Gauge Co Maidstone Road Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JE

Erection of a single storey industrial workshop extension for a temporary period of 3 years and extension to car park; erection of a smoking shelter and provision of parking (retrospective)

20.45 Cllr Taylor arrived at the meeting.

Cllr Taylor advised that the consultation on the Local Plan had commenced. Leaflets would be delivered to all residents in the Parish

20.50 Cllr Taylor left the meeting.

PLAY EQUIPMENT

Basket Swing   Finally seat was fixed at the right height despite Eibe stating it was correct at site meeting.  Matting underneath – much improved.
Wrong coloured leg. This was reported to them as it was seen but we were told too late it is concreted in, you will get used to it!

Trim Trail   No problems with this item.  

Toad stools    Eibe did move one because it was installed in the wrong place.  However, the Charman was unsure whether they were in the right falling position of the equipment because of the location of a tree.  

Spider  No problems with this item.  

Interactive Boards   Finally moved to a more appropriate place although a last minute decision had to be made regarding the final location despite Eibe agreeing to new location.  (Reminder – first installation did not allow access to the rear by child or wheelchair and this was essential)

Toddler Equipment  There was big concern over the angle of the slide and the fact that the surfacing was not underneath the slide.  It was thought that Eibe was going to use Wetpour and so did the contractor until the last minute.  Rubber mulch was used instead.  

Finding 4 on the safety inspection stated this item did not conform to full requirements of a BS requirement but that it could be used for its intended use.  However, it’s use should be monitored and review risk assessment regularly?

Tunnel

The safety report stated that the surface had eroded round the mound and the turf was not flush with the existing surface – reinstate the surrounding surface and seed or turf as required.  At this point the tunnel had not been used and was being watered daily.

The inspector further commented that the adjacent tree was relatively close to the base of the mound and there is some potential for users to come into contact with the tree if sliding or rolling down the mound and to ensure there is a design risk assessment in place and monitor. This piece of equipment was not set up in the right place and should have been further out from the trees.  The contractors did not feel that Eibe’s recommendation for the siting and use of grass on this equipment was good.  The turf is currently splitting open but it has been very dry.  Possibly the surrounding grass might have benefited from astro turf.

The Council to decide if the tree should be removed. The cost of tree removal should be withheld from final payment.

Slide   This was installed damaged and this was noted by the Safety Inspection.  Eibe came up with a solution which they didn’t know would work.   However, the contractor was not prepared to undertake any remedial work on this. Cllr Biggs discussed this with contractor on 2/9/18 but we have not heard anything from Eibe.   PC acknowledged it would be a big issue if this was moved because of the Wetpour but at no time did they agree that this would be their final decision.

Eibe have not come back with any apology for this damage or let us know that their solution was not carried out or a reason given.

Question is whether this is a real problem leaving it how it is.  Clerk to get manufacturer’s details. Ascertain long term effects of the damage and whether it impacts the integrity of the slide.
Roundabout    Adjustments to level has been made.

Matting much better laid in large pieces and held down better.  How it wears is another matter.  Eibe admitted Wetpour would be better for the use this equipment will get.  This equipment is for children of disabilities, including wheelchair users.  This was raised at the site meeting and as a gesture of goodwill the project manager said he would recommend Wetpour be installed.  This gesture of goodwill failed to arrive instead they admitted they needed to replace the matting because it was not laid properly something they initially denied.

The Chairman believes the PC were wrongly advised on the type of suitable surfacing for this piece of equipment.  It was suggested at the site meeting that we should be advised by the “experts” as to the right use of materials.  The answer was that Wetpour is more expensive but it should have been up to the PC to make this decision.

Existing Metal Equipment   Eibe had agreed to repaint this all red to fit with the new these.  However, there was nothing wrong with the existing paintwork and the painting was undertaken in extremely high temperatures so it didn’t stick properly and there is a lot of evidence of the paint peeling off.  
General 

The Parish Council did not receive the Safety Inspection Report until the Tuesday after the site meeting on the previous Friday.

Eibe have agreed in writing to pay for the top soil and grass seed which the Groundsman recommends.  
Lack of communication.

No project management.

At times incompetent installers.

They failed to take away rubbish.  This was done by the groundsman.

They have still not collected Heras fencing.

They failed to communicate with the contractor and delivery people re site location.

We had to chase them for return of keys.

The Council agreed that guarantees were needed for all equipment. Only some had been received. Clerk to contact Eibe.

Mrs Langley agreed with the Council’s actions on behalf of the SPRT group.

Mrs Langley reported that despite the very wet weather on the opening day there was a very good turnout to see Lizzie Yarnold cut the tape which was held by pupils from Platt School. She reported that Eibe had failed to give its promised donation towards the event. However, Eibe had taken the photos from the SPRT website to put on its own website. No permission had been sought from SPRT and the photos were subsequently removed.

21.30 Mrs Langley left the meeting.

LOCAL PLAN/REJECTED SITES

The list of comments had been circulated to the Council. RESOLVED that these comments be accepted and sent to T&MBC.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Platt Common Gate

Two quotes had been received. One was for £645.77 (supply and fit), the other £202.95 + £120 fitting. Cllr Lupton to confirm that the fitting price was correct and if so RESOLVED to accept the second quotation. 
Forestry Commission meeting was to be held on 5th October. Forms for the Management grant were almost complete, just awaiting advice from the Forestry Commission.
EXTENSION OF CCTV
A quote had been received for £500 for a further 2 cameras at SHF. RESOLVED to agree in principle after Cllr Mathieson had inspected all current cameras to ensure full coverage was made. This was vitally important as more reports of drug taking had been received via Facebook. This had occurred during the day. The police had been notified but they had not responded so far to date.
The difference between Basic and Standard maintenance cover to be ascertained.

Agenda item for November meeting.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  




                £5.29

Ightham FC

Fees + Key Deposit




£260.00

Various

Allotment Fees




£  79.00

WM Art Club

Storage Fees





£  25.00

T&MBC

Precept





       £35,000.00










Total          £35,369.29
The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Came & Co

Annual Insurance 

         £2,133.42 
 

KCPFA

Subscription

 

  £20.00 
 

PAYE


NI/Tax Septt 18
 

£  77.84 


A Gorman

Maintenance

 
            £444.00 


Castle Water

Useage SHF
 


£101.37 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning Sept 18 


£  80.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Sept 18
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Sept 18 


£268.12

PKF Littlejohn            Audit Fee

                        £360.00
  £60.00

Crouch Association
Triangle at Crouch

         £1,100.00

Playdale

Cradle Seats



£401.30
  £66.88

JPCTCG

Membership



£  50.00









 

   

 


  Total
                                             £5,942.60           £126.88
Audit The audit had been signed off by the external auditor stating it had not found any cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements had not been met. It stated that Reg 15 of the Accounts and Audit Regulation had not been met as the Council had approved the audit the day following the commencement of the exercise of public rights. Clerk to ensure that commencement date was after the PC meeting next year.
Precept The Clerk had started to look at precept figures for 2019/20. Copies were given to the Chairman and Cllr Mathieson as they were looking at repair costs for the barn.

Agenda item for November meeting.

Signs Due to problems with parking at SHF it was RESOLVED that a “No Parking on Grass Verge” should be purchased at a cost of £176 + VAT.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Poppy Wreath RESOLVED to donate £100 to Royal British Legion.

Line Marking Brushes RESOLVED in principle to purchase line marking brushes. Cost was thought to be £77 per set. Chairman to circulate details to Council.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Parish Partnership Panel This meeting was on the Local Plan and recycling initiative to commence in 2019.  
JPCTCG J5slips was discussed. MP Tom Tungendhut was very supportive. However, Sevenoaks Council were still against this. 
Wrotham would be under the jurisdiction of Sevenoaks Council in the future.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Scade asked if the yellow grit bin was still needed at SHF. The Chairman said the bin could be stored in the barn until the positioning had been agreed.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 6th November
The meeting was closed at 10.25pm
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